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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Monday 1st July 2019 at 7.00pm in Westwell Parish Hall
1. Open Forum                                     

No matters were raised.  
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllr Mrs Wyatt,  Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Krause (ward member) attended.  Apologies were received from Cllr Hutchinson (prior commitment).  Councillor Ian Lloyd (Chairman, Hothfield Parish Council) attended.
3. Declaration of Interests 

Cllr Mrs Drury:  item 14.7 Lorry Parking (Voluntary Declaration).
4. Borough Councillor’s report
Cllr Krause referred to item 11.1, noting that Boughton Aluph and Eastwell parish is now in his ward.  
Item 11.2:  The Borough Council deputy leader (who is also the KCC member for Ashford Central) has advised that the TRO [Traffic Regulation Order] has been granted; the Chairman noted that there is now in a 6-week appeal period.  Cllr Krause stated that the Road Haulage Association [RHA] objected to the proposal at the meeting of the JTB [Joint Transportation Board]; it was thought probable that the RHA will further object but this is unlikely to succeed given the increase in the number of spaces at Waterbrook.  There are indications that the Borough Council will be allowed to maintain the clamping release fee at £150, meeting most of the costs of clamping.  The shortfall could be offset by the lower costs of street-cleaning.
Item 11.3:  The speed limit reduction on the A20 between Watery Lane and the Holiday Inn will likely be discussed at the next JTB meeting.

Cllr Krause advised that he has been given additional responsibilities and is now:  deputy Portfolio Holder for Safety and Well-being, a member of the JTB, a Trustee of Sandy Acres, Vice-chairman of the Licensing Committee, Chairman of the Audit Committee, on the Planning Committee, on the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and represents the Borough Council on several charities.

Sandy Acres:  Cllr Krause reported that in his role as Trustee he has met the Chairman of Boughton Aluph and Eastwell Parish Council and felt that a Westwell Parish Councillor from the Sandyhurst Lane area should be invited to join as a Trustee.  Cllr Bartlett advised that the Sandyhurst Lane Residents’ Association has a Trustee on the Board, but noted a lack of transparency:  Sandy Acres is a registered charity but meetings are not Minuted, no fundraising has been carried out and no accounts presented.  He further noted that although Boughton Aluph and Eastwell Parish Council holds the lease from the Borough Council for Sandy Acres, active involvement by the Parish Council is not encouraged.  The Chairman offered to advertise the role of Trustee in the Westwell Eye, this was welcomed by Cllr Krause.
Cllr Krause stated that a calendar of Parish Council meetings is being drawn up by the Borough Council to try to avoid diary clashes with Borough Council meetings, this will facilitate attendance at Parish Council meetings by borough councillors.
The ward member grant remains at £3000 for the year, I,e approximately £500 per parish.

5. Minutes and Matters Arising

5.1   Minutes of 14th May 2019
Open Session:  The Minute ‘It was noted that the Playing Field Association should be more properly referred to as the Playing Field Committee, being a committee of the Parish Council’ should be ‘It was noted that the Playing Field Association is a de facto committee of the Parish Council’.
Resolved:

That subject to this amendment, that the Minutes of the meeting of Westwell Parish Council held on 14th May 2019 be approved and confirmed as a true record.
5.2   Matters Arising 
5.2.1  Open Session:  It was noted that although the Minutes of 14th May 2019 reflect the discussions that took place, in the absence of Cllr Butcher there were some errors and misunderstandings about the PFA, which is the Playing Field and Young Persons’ Association (PFYPA).  The Parish Council was advised that the next step will be a meeting of the PFYPA to discuss its future evolution.

5.2.2  Garden of Remembrance hedge:  The quote for planting of a replacement hedge obtained by Cllr Hutchinson was tabled.  It was agreed that additional information is needed:  what hedging plants are proposed and will they be unattractive to rabbits?  The Clerk to follow-up and to be discussed at the next Parish Council meeting.
6. Planning matters
6.1  Planning applications received
No applications have been received.
6.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda  
No applications have been received.
6.3 Other planning matters

6.3.1   Park House Farm 18/00022/AS & 18/00023/AS:  Cllr Mrs Wyatt asked for an update, noting that the applications were submitted in January 2018. It was thought that the delay in determination has been exacerbated by the staffing changes among Conservation Officers.  Cllr Mrs Wyatt was advised that the applicant has recently been contacted by the Borough Council as part of lengthy ongoing discussions, but given little time to respond.  It was thought that this may be due to statutory time limits.  The Parish Council will write to Tim Naylor (Head of Planning and Development, Ashford Borough Council) to express concerns at the delay.
6.3.2   The Wheel Inn:  The Chairman and Vice-chairman will meet a representative from Baxter Homes on site on 2nd July.  Openreach has again put back removal of the telegraph pole, which is delaying the development.  It was noted that the Parish Council’s suggested changes to materials are not yet on the website.  Discussions are also needed re the boundary between the site and The Old Vicarage.
6.3.3   Oakover planning application:  This will be discussed at the Planning Committee meeting on 3rd July; the officer’s recommendation is to permit.  Should the Parish Council speak at the meeting?  If so, reference could be made to the need to ensure that the neighbourhood is protected.  The Chairman noted that these points are included in the report, eg height of stacks, noise, light pollution.  It is not known if the Banyan Retreat is aware of the Committee meeting.  It was noted that this is an industrial site in the countryside, approved under exceptional circumstances because of the nature of the business, but the planning officers should have the authority to impose conditions such as no more traffic than in the planning application, and no higher density of occupation.  These would protect the site in the event that Apta Pots left.  No councillors will be available to speak at the meeting, a written note with the Parish Council’s comments will therefore be circulated to members of the Planning Committee to include the Parish Council’s regrets that it cannot attend.
6.3.4   Watery Lane site:  Clarification on ownership of the ‘triangle’ has been sought by a resident.  The Chairman advised that it is owned by Highways England, who wishes to retain it as a potential access on to the M20.  It was suggested that the Parish Council contacts the Police regarding the vulnerability of the triangle, given incidents of crime on the adjacent site; the Chairman agreed and will write to the Chief Constable.  There are indications that land to the rear is going up for auction, the Clerk to follow-up with Hobbs Parker. The Parish Council’s attention has been drawn to the fact that two caravans remain on the site, notwithstanding that one should have been removed.  The Clerk to follow-up with Planning Enforcement, but the Chairman noted that any action may have been deferred pending the outcome of a planning application in Smarden by the occupiers of the second caravan.  The temporary permission to occupy the site has expired, but given that the site is S44 in the Local Plan, it is likely that a planning application will be invited.  The applicants must demonstrate that they are still travellers, but may say that their current status is to allow their children to attend school.
7. Financial report

7.1  Progress against Budget to date    The updated spreadsheet was circulated as a Word file; further spreadsheets will be circulated as an Excel file.
7.2  Payments in accordance with the Budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed in accordance with the Budget.
	Payments
	£

	S Wood (salary May)
	518.71  

	S Wood (salary June)
	    518.71

	S Wood (expenses and allowances) 
	17.31

	G Hutchinson (hall sign)
	36.00

	SV Faulkner (Pragnells Gardening Services)
	132.00

	KALC (training)
	48.00


	Receipts
	£

	Lloyds Bank interest
	4.51

	High Halden Parish Council (training reimbursement)
	12.00


                Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):   £ 36412.21 
Balance (No 2 account):  £  4580.11
7.3  Works to which the Parish Council is committed
Repairs to the hall access track:  To be carried out after the Westwell Players storage container is in place.  
Pedestrian access to the playing field:  A site meeting is being arranged with the Horne family.  George Horne is in favour of the proposals but some concerns re pedestrian safety were raised.  These were allayed when full details of the scheme were given.

Noticeboard outside The Old Vicarage:  The board and fence were both made by Ron Memory, who has agreed with the need for repairs.  Quotes will be sought from Trevor Boston, Simon Tanner (Kingsland Carpentry) and Jonathan Noakes Building Services.   The Chairman will provide the specification.  Cllr Mrs Wyatt offered help with sanding and oiling the noticeboard at Tutt Hill.  Cllr Butcher proposed that a Parish Council noticeboard be put up in Hoads Wood Gardens, this would draw attention to the area’s inclusion in the parish.  Cllr Bartlett will contact David Porter (Sandyhurst Lane Residents’ Association Secretary) re a possible location and what permissions will be needed.  Any proposal will be advertised in the Eye and residents of Hoads Wood Gardens consulted.
Westwell Players’ storage container:  This has been paid for by the Players but not yet been delivered, the Vice-chairman to follow-up. 
7.4  Eye financial report  The balance in the Eye account is £6898.96.  It was proposed that Carolyn Thorneloe be offered reimbursement for unclaimed expenses, after which a small working group will be set up to review finances and a possible revamp – this would be subject to the support of Carolyn Thorneloe.  The need to recruit more advertisers was noted, Cllr Bartlett to speak to the Hare and Hounds pub.  The Chairman advised that the magazine has always run at a loss but is offered as a community service.
7.5  Quotes for tree surgery   Cllr Ms Farrington reported on the tree survey carried out by Cllrs Mrs Richards, Cllr Ms Farrington and Tom Lawrence. This was sent to Blean Tree Care and its recommendations had been circulated:  it was noted that the large cherry tree in the churchyard was assessed as not needing attention.  A quote for works to the yew, small cherry and sycamore in the churchyard was presented:  £140 + VAT.  It was proposed that the quote for £140 + VAT for the works, including logging and stacking usable firewood, be accepted.
Resolved:

That the quote for £140 + VAT from Blean Tree Care for works to the yew, small cherry and sycamore, including logging and stacking usable firewood, be accepted.

8. Proposal to amalgamate the Playing Field Association with the Hall Management Committee
See 5.2.1.

9. Review of the Parish Council’s Risk Register
The updated Risk Register was circulated and included one change:  documents relating to GDPR have been adopted.  The updated Register was agreed.  
10. Proposal to set up a Westwell Parish Council email account
Cllr Ms Farrington proposed that a Parish Council email account be set up, citing concerns that the Council is holding data in councillors’ and the Clerk’s personal email accounts, which may not comply with the GDPR.  This email address will be used by the Parish Council and Clerk for Parish Council business
Resolved:

That the Clerk sets up a Westwell Parish Council email account, for use by all councillors and the Clerk for Parish Council business, following best practice.
11. Ratification of the Parish Council’s submissions to recent consultations
11.1  Boughton Aluph and Eastwell Neighbourhood Plan consultation
11.2  The proposal to make permanent the TRO banning overnight lorry parking

11.3  The proposed speed limit reduction on Maidstone Road

The submissions are attached to the Minutes.

It was proposed that the Parish Council’s submissions be ratified.

Proposed:

That the Parish Council’s submissions to the above consultations be ratified.

12. Request to organise regular litter picks along Sandyhurst Lane
A request has been made that the Parish Council organises regular litter picks in Sandyhurst Lane.  It was felt that this would be too dangerous because of the lack of a footway; it would not be endorsed by the Borough Council and there would be insurance implications.  It was suggested that residents be asked to ensure that the verges outside their properties are kept clear, although this is already the case along much of the Lane.   This will be encouraged via the Eye and Residents’ Association.
Cllr Bartlett reported a complaint re drift of chemicals from farm spraying over some properties in the Lane; Cllr Ms Farrington suggested that this be reported to the Environment Agency.  Cllr Mrs Richards felt that householders should have been forewarned but noted that farmers try not to let spray drift because of the cost of the chemicals; spraying should not be carried out on windy days. Cllr Bartlett advised that there are good means of communication in Sandyhurst Lane, eg Facebook, Sandyhurst Lane Residents’ Association group emailing, therefore any information can be quickly disseminated.  Cllr Mrs Richards will contact the NFU re good practice.  
13. Clerk’s report 

13.1  Correspondence:  

13.1.1 Complaint re strimming in the cemetery.  It was also noted that a recent cut carried out by Aspire on Church green had been set too low, but recent rain has improved the appearance.  Cllr Ms Farrington will ask the team not to cut too closely to the trees on Church green, to protect the trees and encourage insect life.
13.2  Clerk’s training  The Clerk attended a course run by the Society for Local Council Clerks on the new accessibility requirements for websites.  It was thought that the delivery was poor, being a read-through of a powerpoint presentation.  The website must comply by September 2020, and carry an accessibility notice with a link from the Home page.

13.3  GDPR  No issues have been raised.
14. Reports from Parish representatives
14.1 KALC  The Chairman reported that the last meeting was attended by the Ashford Acting Chief Inspector.  Reported crime has risen, due to a change in the way crime is recorded.  The other presentation was given by Simon Jones (Head of Kent Highways), who is seeking Parish Improvement Plans; the Chairman suggested that the pedestrian access from the playing field be put forward.  Lisa Willoughby will be contacted as to the process.  The presentation did not cover how Highways responds to planning applications.  Jeremy Smith (Wittersham Parish Council) is the new Chairman of Ashford KALC.
A KALC planning group has been set up chaired by Shadoxhurst Parish Council and was attended by the Chairman and Cllr Bartlett, who noted that the group is seeking examples of non-enforcement.  It was thought that the Watery Lane site situation was not an example because of the related Smarden planning application (see 6.3.4).
14.2 ACRK   Cllr Butcher advised that ACRK Ltd has only two directors of which he is one, the other being  Richard King.  The Management Committee will meet and it is hoped that the other Committee members will agree to become directors.  The Finance Committee will meet on 10th July and it is hoped that the year-end will record only a small deficit, or possibly a small surplus.  A number of grant applications have been made, and ACRK has been awarded housing needs contracts by the Borough Council and Thanet and Swale District Councils.  A new officer has been recruited to help Tessa O’Sullivan [Rural Housing Enabler].  Government changes to employees’ pension contributions have resulted in a reduction in net salaries in some cases.
14.3 Highways   Nothing to report. 
14.4 Tree Warden   See 7.5.
14.5 Parish Hall Management Committee The Committee met on 27th June.  Consideration is being given to an increase in hire fees - the last increase was 8 years ago; hall users will be consulted.
14.6 Playing Field and Young Persons’ Association  Cllr Ms Farrington reported difficulties in finding an alternative inspector for the annual safety check, RoSPA has therefore been re-engaged.  Cllr Ms Farrington will attend, although this will incur an additional fee, it is hoped that this will be offset by a reduction in the inspection fee charged due to redesignation of the Parish Council as a non-commercial organisation.
14.7 Lorry parking   See 4.

14.8 Broadband provision The Vice-chairman reported that no improvements have been reported by residents who had previously submitted data.  The Chairman suggested that help be sought from Cllr Krause, the Oversight and Scrutiny Committee, KCC and Damian Green MP.  Cllr Bartlett will raise it at the KALC Ashford Area Committee meeting.  The Vice-chairman and Nick Hammond were thanked for their efforts.
15. Any other business
15.1  Cemetery fees will be reviewed at the next meeting.
15.2  There were complaints about loud music from a private party in the garden of The Wheel during the afternoon of 30th June.  No warning was given to residents.  A letter will be sent to the tenant re establishing noise levels and management of parties.

15.3  Broken fingerpost at the Gold Hill/Westwell Lane junction:  Repairs will be carried out by Gordon Forster.  The Chairman suggested that Kent Downs AONB be approached for funding.
15.4  Bus shelter at the Hare and Hounds:  Brambles and nettles were reported to the rear, the Chairman offered to clear them.  Cllr Bartlett will contact Stagecoach with a request to replace the timetables, which are now illegible.

15.5  Bus stop on the A20 near Watery Lane:  This has been hit and is now leaning; Cllr Bartlett to report to Stagecoach.

15.6  Flytipping:    An abandoned trailer full of waste in Westwell Lane near Nash Cottages has been reported to the Borough Council.
15.7 Westwell fete Aug 25th:  The next organisers’ meeting will be on 10th July at 8pm in The Wheel.
16. Dates for future meetings
2nd Sept, 4th November 2019.
The meeting closed at 9.25pm.


Item 11.1  Boughton Aluph and Eastwell Neighbourhood Plan consultation
Boughton Aluph and Eastwell Neighbourhood Plan(NP) Questionnaire  

Survey response based on  the Summary of the pre-submission consultation draft which identifies the questions they need answering at this stage i.e on each policy proposed . Also background reading including the 2016 survey of residents opinions for the NP; and the  submission from the SLRA .  [Note : The following comments focus on the fact that the NP is a planning document which, if approved by referendum, will be a material reference  for planning decisions in the NP area  made by ABC and any planning Inspectors.  To be valid it needs to be consistent with recently adopted Ashford Local Plan, and national planning Policy-the NPPF]  

May 19th 2019

Submitted by Christine Drury as Chairman, Westwell Parish Council  C/o Parish Clerk 14 Sandyhurst lane, 

QUESTION 1: Vision : Our vision is for Boughton Aluph and Eastwell Parishes to retain its distinctive rural character at the urban edge of Ashford, surrounding the village of Boughton Lees and within the hamlets of Boughton Aluph, Eastwell and Kempes Corner by carefully integrating the Eureka Park expansion of Ashford into the local landscape and successfully interweaving high quality new development into the Goat Lees area of Ashford and the historic fabric of Boughton Lees. The Parishes will continue to be served by enhanced key local services and public open space.
Comment : Westwell Parish strongly supports the evidence based vision and in particular the use of 11 character areas to inform the draft Plan. However as  all of the area is so highly influenced by the presence of the AONB, and this is a nationally important planning designation , we suggest this is referenced in the vision for example " into the local landscape "  is "into the AONB landscape" . The reason is that Eureka development and any other in the NP area will impact on the AONB - either inside the AONB boundary or the AONB setting.      

QUESTION 2 : Objectives  ; as stated 

Comment : As the adjacent parish which also has different character  areas in, the and in the setting of, the AONB Westwell parish Council  supports the way these objectives have been  expressed given that both parishes are close to the expansion pressure of Ashford town, and also share the proximity and protection by  designation, of the Kent Downs AONB and its management policies automatically adopted by ABC  and policy ENV3b of the Adopted Local Plan. 

Question 3 ; NP1.  Suggestion to amend d) to also reference setting of AONB 

Question 4  NP2 . Green spaces 

Comment :These all seem to be admirably necessary for character and functional reasons, and we assume some are already covered by village green designations or ecclesiastical designations.  [File note:  The policy looks ok i.e in principle no development but would allow a church loo! ]

Question 5.  NP3  Development in the Countryside 

Comment: Views : suggest to add NW and NE at the eastern end of the tongue of woodland on the north side of the Recreation field . This is a footpath junction affording views up to the AONB and across the eastern end of the Eastwell Farmlands landscape . The other view [to consider]; not on the map shown , but on the picture of the recreation field included with NP9 - looking up to Westwell Down.    Policy : Westwell parish Council particularly supports the policy reference to the Eastwell Farmlands character landscape referencing back to the work done  for the previous Ashford local plan and not out of date.   

Question 6  NP4 Eureka Park Development Principles

Comment : Westwell Parish now also looks forward to participating in the masterplanning  as since the parish boundary  change properties in the parish will back onto this development .  Identifying key vistas out of, and into, the development from the AONB  will be critical , and if the plan is for outline permissions  there should be a requirement for a design guide to translate policy into actual design. Drainage and sewerage and design  of and around the lake will be key , there may be useful lessons from Conningbrook lakes design.  The buffer zone for Sandyhurst lane should include a management plan for the line of trees and the green lane security and  use.   

Question 6 NP5  Boughton Lees village confines and small scale residential development within the confines . [Policies 1, 2, 3, 7 and 10 all referenced]

Comment : agree 

Good to see all of these identified as relevant other policies for NP5 on small scale development, and congratulations on completing a confines  definition for Boughton Lees; the principles and outcome is compatible with the exercise done for Westwell Village with ABC . Again congratulations on excellent maps and plans .

Question 7 NP6 Eureka Place Local Centre

[suggested  extension to the south]

Comment : Note parking for the service centre may become a problem if wider use is car based, which it may be. Local use should be pedestrian or cycle if possible ; include cycle stands ?  The pharmacy is quite widely used by Westwell parish residents , as are other facilities in the centre .

Question 8 NP7 Retention of Public Houses 

[ Flying Horse (on the Green ) and The Pheasant (Eureka Place)

agree,  with no additional comment 

Question 9 NP8  Recreation and leisure Open Space

[Goat Lees  recreation  space and Sandyacres]

agree with no additional comment

Question 10 NP9 Sandyacres Sport and Recreational Hub

 Comment : ,if use increases significantly may need to monitor traffic impacts

Question 10 NP19 Retention of Community Buildings

[ Sandyacres, Goat Lees Community Hall; Iron Room ]

 Agree with no additional comment    

Final question : General:

An impressive and huge amount of work , congratulations . Good to see an adjacent parish thinking so hard about the future . Thank you so much 

 Westwell Parish Council 


11.2 Proposal to make permanent the TRO banning overnight lorry parking
 

Westwell Parish Council welcomes the opportunity to comment on these documents, and supports the proposed Order based on the following grounds:
a)      The roads included in Westwell parish, some of which are shared with the adjacent parish of Hothfield, have all been much improved during the 18-month period of the experimental overnight HGV parking ban and clamping trial. Making the overnight HGV parking ban permanent by this Order  is very much supported by Westwell Parish Council.

b)      The Order will maintain the improvement in road safety because HGVs are not turning in the road at night, a manoeuvre  that involves skilful driving, but is dangerous because the road is blocked during the manoeuvre and the side of the trailer across the road is unlit : a serious hazard for other traffic on a 60mph major county road.

c)      Road safety improvements will also be maintained by there not being unlit parked trailers  sticking out into the carriageway  obscuring visibility splays at junctions.  

d)      Roads, footways and verges  will remain cleaner and less damaged than they were before the 18-month overnight parking ban. 

e)      The change of practice and behaviour that has been brought about by the overnight parking ban  will be maintained when this Order makes the ban permanent. The change of practice and behaviour is that HGV drivers now do take their trucks to a proper truck park with facilities, and that is agreed and paid for by their traffic manager enabling the drivers to have better  working conditions and the residents and businesses of the parish also to have better living and working conditions.

f)       The much needed additional truck park capacity has also been encouraged by the experimental ban and the prospect of it being confirmed by this Order. 200 additional spaces opened at the Ashford international truck stop in April  2019  providing 580, with more to follow in the autumn.  The truck industry (RHA) told us they  wanted  more truck stop capacity before such overnight parking bans.  Now that this capacity is being provided the Order making the ban permanent can be made. 

g)      The parish also supports the Order because it only covers overnight (8pm to 7am) parking . This is a time when drivers need proper rest in a place with facilities;  residents also need undisturbed sleep and the A20 curtilage needs to have its rural character maintained and not be an industrial truck parking area as it was before the experimental ban was brought in on October 30th 2017 .  

h)      During the day  it is entirely acceptable for drivers to stop in provided places for their short 45 minute and 4.5 hr stops.  The Order does not interfere  with this practice.   Such stopping is easier  now that the A20 road surface, kerbs and marking have been much improved in February and March as part of Brexit preparations. The road is certainly cleaner and tidier.  The Order will ensure this much better situation is maintained because it will not deteriorate at night with litter or environmental waste. 

i)        Last but not least air quality, noise and vibration have all improved since the experimental ban and will be maintained by this Order: chiller trucks will not be  parking up at night near residential properties with their diesel chillers turning on and off automatically at night to maintain trailer temperatures of -11C or -26C.  As a direct result of this Order they will be at truck stop facilities where the chillers can be plugged in, are silent, and release no emissions. 

j)        This Order is supported by Westwell parish residents, whether as users of the A20 or also living close to it, or in the side roads it covers. They have supported  the experimental trial and wish it to become permanent by this Order.  
Susan Wood

Clerk to Westwell Parish Council


11.3  Proposed speed limit reduction on Maidstone Road

Westwell Parish Council  has liaised with Hothfield Parish Council and supports Hothfield  PC who requested  a speed investigation on the Maidstone road at Chapel road .

 The 50 mph speed limit would cover that part of the A20 that runs though Hothfield Common  which has accident prone junctions and lay-bys and is a generally wooded area, as well as the Tutt Hill  residential and business area around Chapel Road on both sides of the A20, and it would include the accident problem  area west of the Hothfield filling station. 

 Given these issues Westwell Parish Council supports the proposed length of the A20 being 50mph, as this is a reasonable speed through this  section of the A20. 

 There should be no assumption of the 50mph  speed limit being extended at either end as it is unlikely to be enforceable and as it is largely open countryside with good visibility there would be no case.

 Yours sincerely 

 Christine Drury

 Westwell Parish Council – chair
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